Sandy Town Council



To:
All Members of Sandy Town Council

You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 11 February 2013 at 7.30 pm.  The items of business to be transacted are specified below.


Delia Shephard
Clerk to Sandy Town Council

10 Cambridge Road

Sandy SG19 1JE
4 February 2013

A G E N D A
	
	
	Reports

	1
	Apologies


	x

	2
	Declarations of interest and requests for dispensations 

i) Disclosable Pecuniary Interests

ii) Personal Interests

iii) Requests for dispensations (must be notified to the Proper Officer in writing in advance of the meeting)

	x


	3
	Minutes of previous meeting

To consider the minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held at 7.30 pm on Monday 14 January 2013 and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings.


	Previously circulated


	4

	Public Participation
To receive any questions from members of the public.
	x



	5
	Police Matters

To receive a report on policing in Sandy from PCSO Ann Jeeves to include an update on Operation Vision.


	To follow

	6
	Minutes of Committees and Sub-committees and recommendations

To receive minutes of the following committees and sub-committees and/or (if applicable) to approve recommendations therein.

1 Development Scrutiny Committee on  7 January 2013 and 28 January 2013
2 Policy Finance and Resources Committee Monday 21 January 2013
3 Community Services and Environment Committee on Monday 4 February  December 2012


	Previously circulated/attached
Previously circulated
To follow

	7
	Gypsy & Traveller Site Long List

To consider making comment to Central Bedfordshire Council about the Gypsy and Traveller Draft Plan and Long List of sites prior to the public consultation.


	√

	8
	Finance

i) To approve the accounts for payment

ii) To receive a report showing income and expenditure against budget for the year to date


	To follow
To follow

	9
	Sandy Village Hall
i) To consider a request for a loan from Sandy Village Hall in the sum of £2,500
ii) To elect a member to act as Sandy Town Council representative on the Management Committee of  Sandy Village Hall


	√
x

	10
	Hearing Loop

To receive a report from the Clerk on potential improvements to audibility in Sandy Town Council Chamber.


	√

	11
	Purchase of Mower for the use of Sandy Town Bowling Club
To consider a request for purchase of an Allett Tournament 24 Mower at a cost of approximately £4,635 + VAT.  

	√

	12
	Complaints Policy

To consider and approve a revised complaints policy

	

	13
	Waiting Restrictions in Sandy

To note and comment on proposed waiting restrictions in Sandy


	√

	14
	Fair on Pinnacle Field
To consider a request from Henry Harris to hold a fair on Pinnacle Field at Easter 2013.


	√

	15
	Website
To receive a report on Sandy Town Council website.

	√

	16

	Mayoral Communications
To note the Mayor’s engagements and any items for information

	To follow

	17
	Reports from Representatives

i) Central Bedfordshire Councillors

ii) External Representatives 


	

	18
	News Release
	


	6
	Minutes of Policy Finance and Resources Committee 21 January 2013 

Recommendations

5.i Complaints Policy 

See agenda item 12

7.i Solar Panels at Jenkins Pavilion

A report from the Deputy Town Clerk on the solar panels at Jenkins Pavilion was received. Following discussion it was resolved: to recommend to Council that the panels are removed at a cost of £2794.00 as per the quotation, with funding to come from the capital account and a press statement be prepared explaining the reasons for this decision.

7.11 Premises at Cambridge Road it was resolved: i) to recommend to Town Council to give Central Bedfordshire Council notice to vacate the committee room.

Clerk’s Comments

Sandy Town Council derives an income of £2,000 per year from letting the committee room to CBC’s housing needs service for two days per week.  The agreement with CBC runs on a yearly basis and is due for renewal on 1 April 2013.  In practice the room is only used on two mornings per week which is no great disadvantage to STC as the room is only used for storage at the moment.   Use of the committee room by CBC provides a valuable local service to people in Sandy who would otherwise have to go to Chicksands or elsewhere.   At this stage the Town Clerk can see no operational benefit to giving notice and having the room empty before 1 April 2013 as the Council is not ready to redeploy equipment or staff into the committee room.   Had the Clerk been present at the meeting when the recommendation was proposed this advice would have been given at the time.   It is not yet known whether CBC will wish to renew the licence agreement for use of the committee room in 2013/14.


	7
	Potential Gypsy and Traveller sites in Sandy and nearby parishes
Members will be aware that on 17 January 2013 Central Bedfordshire Council’s Sustainable Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee discussed the Council’s Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Assessment and on 28 February 2013 will be meeting again to discuss the draft Gypsy and Traveller Plan and the long list of 35 sites which is to be reduced to a shortlist for recommendation to the Council’s Executive.    The Executive will consider the plan and a short list on 19 March and the Full Council will approve the short list on 18 April.  It is following this stage ie in May/June 2013 that there will be a formal public consultation. 

However Central Bedfordshire Council has already received a great deal of comment both about the plan and the proposed long list and has advised that its officers will be accepting public comment on the plan and on the long list of site in the meanwhile.   On 1 February 2013 a press release inviting comment before the meeting on 28 February 2013 was issued by CBC (copy attached).  A dedicated webpage has been set up by CBC with relevant documents which can be accessed using the following link:

 http://www.centralbedfordshire.gov.uk/planning/strategicplanning/gypsy-and-traveller-plan.aspx.  

(Members without internet access should consult the office and request hard copies of the documents they require.)

The long list includes one potential site which is within the parish border which is at land west of Georgetown Road, A1 and North West of Sandy.    However there is a concentration of potential sites in the vicinity of this parish and the nearby parishes of Potton, Blunham, Biggleswade, Sutton, Great Barford etc.   

Members are asked to consider whether, at this stage, Sandy Town Council should make any representations to Central Bedfordshire Council or take any other action about any matter pertaining to the preparation of the Gypsy and Traveller Plan and associated list of sites.  



	8
	Financial Reports



	9 
	Sandy Village Hall 

Clerk’s Report

Sandy Town Council has received correspondence from the Treasurer of Sandy Village Hall, Mr M Reynolds, who has been instructed by his Management Committee to request from the Council a short term loan of £2,500 for 12 months.

Sandy Town Council holds a lease and trust deed executed in 1984 between Sandy Town Council and the trustees of Sandy Village Hall Charity.  The 99 year lease conveyed the land on which the Village Hall was situated together with the then building upon it to the charity provided the lessees paid a peppercorn rent and met the other terms and conditions which in summary determine the way the charity is to be administered and place obligations to do with the upkeep of the building upon the charity.  

The purpose of the charity is to hold the Village Hall in trust for the use of inhabitants of the Parish “without distinction of political, religious or other opinions including use for meetings, lectures and classes and for other forms of recreation and leisure time occupation”.  

The Village Hall is the home of the Sandy Bowling Clubs (two separate clubs for men and women) which, along with Sandy Boxing Club, Sandy Colts Football Club, Sandy Cricket Club and Shefford and Sandy Hockey Club, are currently affiliated to the charity.   The premises are let out to a range of different organisations.  The charity runs a Social Club Membership of which is open to anyone nominated by an existing Member and paying a Membership fee of £5. The Management Committee of the charity is composed of elected/co-opted representatives and representatives of the affiliated clubs and a representative of Sandy Town Council (the latter two categories together must exceed the first).  Most recently Cllr Lunn was the Town Council representative but at present no Member is elected to serve in this capacity.  

For the past 29 years the Village Hall has been run by the volunteer trustees of the charity during which time Sandy Town Council has made several grants to it.  Grant funding has also been provided on several occasions by Mid Beds District Council. 

In 2000 Sandy Town Council contributed £25,000 to the first phase of a scheme to develop the facilities at the Village Hall.  More recently, in 2009 the charity was awarded £100,000 from landfill funds and a refurbishment and extension of the premises was undertaken with this financial support and further support from Mid Beds District Council.  In 2010 Sandy Town Council also made a grant of £979.59 as a contribution towards costs associated with this refurbishment.  Since then no further funds have been donated by the Town Council. 

In recent years the Village Hall has encountered difficulties with its cash flow.  The Treasurer advises that demand for the social club bar has diminished for several reasons including the no-smoking regulations and the general economic climate whilst utilities and other costs have been increasing.  

Approximately 10 years ago the Village Hall took a loan from its brewers which was paid back by a levy on the purchase of beer, it is estimated that this loan will be paid off in April/May 2013 resulting in cheaper alcohol purchases and a saving of £250 per month. Details of the balance outstanding on the loan have not been provided to the Council.  The Treasurer advises that the charity also benefits from “a couple of ‘personal’ loans which should be cleared by mid-2013” again information about the balances outstanding has not been provided. In a letter dated 21 November 2012 the Treasurer advised that the charity’s debts were around £8,000 although these were reducing.

The Treasurer and the Bookings Secretary (Mrs A Reynolds) have been able to increase bookings during the past year and a timetable of bookings for February 2013 has been provided and is attached.  The Treasurer advises that other costs have been reduced eg insurance costs are now reduced by £1200 per annum.  Despite these measures the charity is still in difficulty with day to day cash flows.  Financial transactions due on Mondays are effected at the bank at 12.01 am which does not allow time for the weekend’s takings to be banked so the charity’s bank account becomes overdrawn and banking costs are incurred.  The charity has not been able to negotiate a solution to this problem although it does have an overdraft facility.  The Treasurer advises that the Management Committee cannot afford to enter into a bank loan because of the interest rates charged.

The Treasurer explains that the £2,500 loan is required as a buffer “to cover our overdraft allowance to ensure we do not incur unnecessary charges of £35 each time we trip over the line and to accelerate some of our other debt”. The loan is required for 12 months.  

The charity has provided a copy of its management accounts for the year 2011/12 which is attached.  The Village Hall’s report to the Charity Commissioners for that year is also attached.  

On 8 January 2013 the Town Clerk requested the following details from the charity:

· Details of Membership of the social club and charity (number involved not personal details)

· A more recent financial report with future projections/business plan 

· Details of any liabilities, contracts or legal agreements by which the Village Hall is constrained

· Hire tariffs 

· An explanation of the purpose of the loan, preferred terms and repayment

· A statement about how the community would benefit from the loan

· Bank account details 

· Information about any other ways in which the Town Council could help the Village Hall

On 28 January 2013 the Treasurer advised in writing that it had not been possible to provide any of this information.  (However, the Village Hall’s hire charges have been downloaded from their website and are attached along with a charity commission report.)  The information was requested in order to allow the Town Council to make an informed decision about the security of the public money it would be lending, as well as informing the Town Council about the future long term viability of the Village Hall which is an important asset to the community.  

It has been put to the Clerk that should the charity cease to exist ownership and responsibility for the Village Hall would automatically revert to the Town Council at the expense of the tax payer.    The Clerk is not qualified to comment on the legal ramifications of the trust deed (and a subsequent agreement entered into in 2000) but would recommend that if the Council were to have concerns about the future viability of the charity at any time a legal opinion about the Council’s potential liabilities should be obtained.  

Sandy Town Council has both the power to lend funds to the Village Hall (using its general power of competence) and the capacity to do so if it wishes to remove £2,500 from its reserves for 12 months. The Council has made loans to other community organisations in the past.  In making a decision about the loan the council must consider its statutory duties as well as the usual test of considering whether the cost of its action is commensurate with the benefit to be derived by the community. 

The Village Hall Management Committee has not expressed its intentions as regards a repayment schedule or the terms upon which it expects to benefit from the loan but in the circumstances the Council may wish to consider an interest free loan.  A Member of the Management Committee will be present at the meeting to assist the Council with any questions.

Members are asked to decide how to proceed


	10
	Audibility in Chamber

Clerk’s Report

Members are advised that Cllr Ken Lynch has written to the Clerk confirming that he will not be attending any further meetings of Sandy Town Council until a permanent hearing loop system is installed.  Cllr Lynch has informed the Clerk that the portable hearing loop is helpful but does not allow him to hear everything said by Members of the public.

Since the decision to purchase the Old Chapel was reversed in December new quotations for installation of a permanent hearing loop have been requested and those available are attached or will be provided at the meeting. However, as Members have indicated that internal alterations to the building should be considered (including changes to the chamber layout and furniture) Members may consider it premature to proceed with the loop until all plans for the building are finalised.  

The Clerk requests instructions on Council’s preferred course of action.


	11
	Mower for Bowls Club

Clerk’s Report

During 2012 the Clerk wrote to Sandy Town Bowling Club requesting information about the Club’s forecast of likely expenditure on materials used for the maintenance of the bowling green.  The response received indicated that requirements for these materials varied from year to year and as the lease between the Council and the Club includes an index-linked annual allowance the Club did not feel it was necessary to or practical to include an estimate of the materials used.  

However the Club did point out that in the past it had been usual for the Council to request notification of capital items to be considered as part of the Council’s budgeting process and a request was submitted for one Allett Tournament 24 Mower at a cost of £4,635 + VAT which the Club considered essential to continue to adequately maintain the bowling green in accordance with the lease agreement.  It was suggested that the Ransomes mower held in the bowls store is nearing the end of its useful working life and the Allett mower currently owned has also “seen better days”.  Therefore the club proposed disposing of the Ransomes machine and using the present Allett mower for out of season work and the purchase of a new machine for in season cutting.  

The lease  (which runs to 2027) commits the Council to “ maintaining and servicing the machinery and equipment used by the Tenant at the date of this lease to enable it to comply with provisions of clauses 16.1, 16.2 and 16.3” (ie maintaining the green) and also to “providing the Tenant with the consumables reasonably required by the Tenant to enable it to comply with the provisions of clauses 16.1, 16.2 and 16.3” it goes on to state that “if the machinery and equipment …………is beyond economic repair the Landlord shall provide replacement machinery and equipment to the same or improved specification of the machinery and equipment being replaced ………. if independent assessments or reports are obtained which confirm that such replacement machinery and equipment is required because it is uneconomic to repair the existing machinery and equipment”

In practice obtaining a genuinely independent assessment that repairs are uneconomic is difficult since most potential inspectors would also be potential suppliers.  According to Town Council records the more recent of the two machines currently used by the Club was purchased in 1989, no purchase date is recorded for the older machine.   It seems very likely that this equipment does need to be replaced at some point soon and having no reason to doubt the word of the Club officials and volunteers no independent inspection has been obtained by officers.  

Since the original request for a new machine further quotations have been obtained the lowest price to date is £4,210 plus VAT.  The machine requested is a mid-range model from a reliable manufacturer.

Members will no doubt be concerned about the increasing costs of maintaining the bowling green since maintenance costs far outweigh income from the lease.  The Council has also provided additional services over and above the requirements of the lease eg skips for removal of grass cuttings (which is the tenant’s responsibility) and occasional labour (eg for treating of the fence which is also the tenant’s responsibility).   The Council has not received any rink fees from the Club in over 10 years. Although the lease does require the Club to ensure that there are always two rinks available for public use and to properly advertise and operate a booking system for use of those two rinks it would appear that in practice the facility is solely used by club Members.

The Club points out that early in 2012 it spent £1,973 on paving one side of the Bowling Green and the other side will also be paved when the Club’s finances permit.  The Club’s letter notes that “This will significantly enhance this council owned facility at no expense to the public purse”.

Members are asked to consider how they wish to proceed.



	12
	Complaints Policy

Clerk’s Report
At a meeting of the Policy Finance and Resources Committee of Sandy Town Council a draft complaints policy was considered and amended and a revised draft is provided for consideration and adoption by Town Council.  For the sake of clarity, the original draft was based on the model complaints procedure recommended by NALC based on guidance from the Local Government Ombudsman, specimen documents downloaded from the internet and discussed during the committee meeting were not necessarily based on this model.   The Clerk would ask that the following advice is taken into consideration by Members.

Complaints in writing – the committee has amended the complaints policy in such a way that it only applies to complaints submitted in writing.  It is understandable that the Council would prefer complaints in writing but the complaints process should be accessible to everyone and it is known that many people find it difficult to express complaints in writing for a whole range of reasons.   In practice many customers will often prefer a telephone call or a meeting to discuss problems and agree a solution and the complaints policy should apply to all complaints and their resolution at each stage.

Section 5 of the policy clearly states that if the complainant is not satisfied with the initial outcome the complaint should then be put in writing. At this stage the Council can offer to refer those with difficulties expressing themselves in writing to appropriate advocacy agencies.

Appeal to Town Council – the NALC model complaints procedure does not incorporate an appeals procedure.  The council is required to have a minimum two stage procedure.  An appeals process makes it a three or four stage procedure depending on how you count (frontline staff – Clerk – committee – council).  

It is in the nature of complaints which reach the formal stage that the complainant cannot always be satisfied, this means the final stage of the process will frequently be used in the event of a formal complaint.  The benefit of having a committee hearing complaints is that it is quicker than council (easier to convene a committee than a council) and complaints can be finalised swiftly. An appeal procedure builds in delay and adds cost; an alternative is to have all complaints heard by the full council instead of a committee (which may be daunting for some complainants).  There is then no possibility of an appeal. Many councils feel uncomfortable with this as their beliefs about “natural justice” lead them to think that an appeal is a fair and necessary process.  However, there are no appeals against any decisions made by the Town Council (not just complaints) and Members should consider whether a decision made by a committee of 6 Members with delegated powers to deal with complaints is likely to be overturned by the full council.   Ultimately, practice varies from council to council and Members need to determine the best process for Sandy bearing in mind existing workloads.

Unreasonable and Vexatious Complaints – see advice above on appeals procedure which is also relevant to vexatious complaints. 

The Clerk advises that the amendment approved by the committee to include a section on unreasonable complaints is removed from the Complaints Procedure. This is because it can be read as implying that the council will only follow the complaints procedure if the complaint is “reasonable”.   In other words some complaints will be pre-determined before the complainant has had chance to put their case.  It is true that a small minority of people will make unreasonable and vexatious complaints but it is more usual practice to have a separate policy to deal with this and the Clerk has prepared one for the council’s consideration which is attached.

Review Date -  the committee has recommended that the policy is reviewed every two years, bearing in mind the need to reduce rather than increase workloads and pressure on Member time at meetings, it is suggested that a review of most policies on a 4 yearly cycle would be sufficient.   At present the majority of Town Council policies are considerably overdue for review and it seems wise to set a more realistic target.

Members are asked to consider the attached policies for adoption.



	13
	Waiting Restrictions in Sandy 

The Town Council has been notified that Central Bedfordshire Council proposes to introduce a Traffic Regulation Order amending waiting restrictions in Sandy as follows.  

i) No waiting at any time on the following lengths of road:

Bedford Road south side (from  approx. 35 m east of property boundary of nos 10 and 12 Bedford Road west to a point 25 metres west of property boundary of nos 10 and 12 Bedford Road)

Albion Court both sides (from junction with Bedford Road south to a point approx. 3 m north west of rear wall of no 1 Albion Court)

Faynes Court east side (from junction with Sunderland Road south for approx. 28 m including access to private parking at rear of nos 14 to 36 Sunderland Road

Faynes Court west side (from junction with Sunderland Road south to a point approx. 5m south of front wall of no 14 Sunderland Road).

ii) Amend restrictions to No Waiting Monday to Friday 8.30 am to 9 am and 3 pm to 4pm on following lengths of road:

Kestrel Way both sides from point approx 4 m north of property boundary of nos 1 and 1c Hawk Drive north for approx. 52 m
Hawk Drive south side from a point approx 9 m west of property boundary of nos 2 and 4 Hawk Drive west for approx 28 m
Hawk Drive north side from west flank wall of no 1 Hawk Drive east for approx 65m including the turning head

The Harriers both sides from a point approx 3 m east of the west flank wall of no 10 Kestrel Way east for 15 m.
iii) To introduce new Disabled Badge Holder Parking Space to apply at all times with no time limit on Market Square southside layby from a point 1 m west of the property boundary of nos 27 and 28 Market Square in a westerly direction for approx. 7 m
iv) To amend existing Disabled Badge Holders Parking Spaces to apply at all times with no time limit on the following lengths of road in Sandy:

Market Square north side outside no 7

Market Square north side outside no 12a

Market Square north side outside no 21

The proposed Order is required in the general interest of promoting road safety and/or improving parking facilities. Specific reasons for the restrictions in Sandy are given as:

Bedford Road and Albion Court – parking associated with the nearby recreation ground obstructs traffic swishing to access Albion Court, which is a narrow road.  The proposals would ensure that this length of road remains clear of parked vehicles.

Faynes Court – obstructive parking takes place at this location, which obstructs turning traffic flow at the Sunderland Road junction and obstructs access to private parking areas.  The proposal would ensure that this length of road remains clear of parked vehicles. 

Kestrel Way, Hawk Drive and The Harriers – Maple Tree lower school stays open later in the afternoon so the restrictions need to be amended to prohibit parking at that time.
Market Square – a new disabled parking space has been requested near to the library as there are no parking spaces for blue badge holders on that side of the Market Square.  The existing disabled spaces are only operational Monday to Saturday 8 am to 6 pm so outside of these hours anyone can park there.  In addition there is a maximum stay of 3 hours during the operational hours.  It is felt that the disabled spaces should be available at all times and there should be no limit.
Members are reminded that the intended order has been notified individually to near neighbours of the relevant.

If Members wish to make any comments to CBC the closing date for doing so is 19 February 2013.



	14
	Funfair on Pinnacle Field

A letter was received by this Council on 31 January 2013 from H Harris Amusements requesting to be allowed to hold a fun fair on the Pinnacle field arriving on Tuesday 2nd April 2013 and departing on Sunday 14th April 2013 (operational days Thursday 4th – Sunday 7th and then Thursday 11th – Saturday 13th April.) Members may recall that they have given permission for the Pinnacle field to be used by H Harris Amusements for the last three years.

Member may also recall that they have given permission for Pinders Circus to use Sunderland Road Recreation Ground from the Monday 8th April 2013 until Wednesday 10th April 2013.

The Deputy Town Clerk has contacted Mr Jonathan Pym in order to get the opinion of the landowner of the Pinnacle field and he responded with “I am absolutely happy with this - thanks for keeping me in touch.”

The Deputy Town Clerk has also contacted Mr Richard Lawrence in order to get the opinion of the BRCC about the use of the Pinnacle field and he responded with “Seems like quite a long time this year.  As long as the normal safeguards are in place it should be fine but we can expect some large areas of dead grass.  Ecologically speaking I’m ok with that as it will add diversity.”

Members may recall for last year that they set a charge of £110 for each operational day. It was also requested that a deposit of £500 against the likelihood of damage occurring to the field was provided.

Members are requested to decide whether or not they would like to give permission for the fun fair to be located at the Pinnacle field, the amount to charge and any conditions they would like to impose.


	15
	Website
The Town Council’s new website has been under construction since before Christmas and the target launch date is now during the week beginning 18 February 2013.  Preview work and editing of copy has been being undertaken on a regular basis.  An oral update will be provided at the meeting.  

The Council has received criticism of the delays incurred in completing the project of renewing the website.  The Town Clerk has regularly reported progress to the Town Council and Members have been made aware on many occasions of the challenging workloads which all staff have faced over the past 12 months.  The writing of copy and the construction of the site was a large piece of work which had to be fitted in around other tasks.  It is hoped that increased use of a more manageable and up to date site will contribute to future efficiencies in the office.



	16
	Mayoral Communications

18.12.12
Attended St Swithun’s Lower School’s Christmas Service at St Swithun’s Church.

In the evening attended the Mayor of St Ives Civic Carol Service at All Saint’s Parish Church. St Ives.

20.12.12
Attended Sandy Upper School’s Christmas Concert.

21.12.12
Attended the office Christmas lunch. 

22.12.12
Attended Sandy Baptist Church’s Carol Service.

18.1.13
Attended the opening of Keech Hospice Charity shop in Sandy. 

Deputy Mayor

27.1.13

Accompanied by Mrs Osborne attended the Chairman of Central Beds Council’s Civic Service at St Mary’s Church, Haynes.

Mayor’s Correspondence

Letters to: 

Flt Lt Mark Robinson BSc(Hons), RAF VR(T), Commanding Officer 22 (Sandy) Squadron Air training Corps on his move and thanking him for his help and support over the years.

Biggleswade Town Council sending condolences on the death of Cllr Peter Woodward.

Reverend Derwyn Williams on his leaving the Parish and thanking him for his support over the years.



	17
	Reports

No reports available at the time of writing, these may follow.


To:
All Members of Sandy Town Council

Town Council

11th February 2013

Addendum

To consider a motion for debate:

“Sandy Town Council congratulates the Reverend Derwyn Williams on his appointment as Vicar of St. Michael's Church, Bishop's Stortford, thanks him for more than twelve years' service to the civic leadership, people and parish of Sandy and extends best wishes for the future to Mr Williams and his family."
PAGE  

